	Minutes of a meeting of  Bridford Parish Council held at Bridford Village Hall on Monday 7th March 2022 at 7.00pm
Present: Cllrs J Padgham (Chairperson), S Purser, A Lord, P Marriott, J Topley, Mrs J P Banks (Clerk) and four members of the public.

	1
	APOLOGIES – Cllr E Gallagher, Cnty Cllr J Brook, Kelly Tucker

	2
	Co-option of Parish Councillors – Judy Topley and Kelly Tucker (in her absence) were co-opted onto the Parish Council and were welcomed by the Chairman.  Cllr Topley signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office in the presence of the Clerk.  Arrangements to be made for Cllr Tucker to sign the Declaration form.

	3
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST - the Clerk declared an interest in item 22.

	4
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION – item 15, The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee Celebrations was brought forward.  Jubilee sub-committee ( Pip Morrison, Trudy Cronin, Judy Throup, Pippa Marriott, Sarah Taylor) 

 Planned events for the four day celebrations in June: 
Thursday 2nd  8.00pm at the Bridford Inn with music and 40’s/50’s fancy dress

Thursday 2nd 10.00pm Lighting of the Bridford Jubilee Beacon at Westcott Mound, Seven Acre Farm by kind permission of Mr & Mrs Wastenage, subject to public liability insurance, risk assessment, method statement, emergency plan, care of beacon, fire extinguishers. The 

Beacon will not be a bonfire, it will be contained in a metal tank and there will be an 8 metre safety ring surrounding it to protect members of the public. The Clerk will make enquiries to find out if the Parish Council’s insurance policy will provide public liability for this event.
Friday 3rd, possible dedication of commemorative oak tree to be planted on the grass verge at Pound Lane.  The Parish Council agreed that the silver birch tree already selected. will be planted at the Play Park to be the centre of a proposed small copse of surrounding trees in line with suggestions from local children.  An oak tree will be planted on the grass verge on Pound Lane together with a commemorative plaque as part of the Queen’s Green Canopy to mark her Jubilee and the official commemorative plaque will be purchased.
Saturday 4th, Tea Party at the Village Hall organised by Cllr Ann Lord.  
Sunday 5th Big Jubilee Picnic Lunch and Jubilee Party at the Woodland Park, fashion through the reign, music, BBQ, games, stalls, open mike. The committee to establish if the Woodland Park’s public liability insurance will cover this event.

 Funding for events to be discussed further at the April Parish Council meeting. A group from Bridford’s Twinning Village of St Vaast sur Seulles will arrive at lunchtime on Saturday to join in the celebrations. 
Commemorative Mugs – Mugs are to be presented to all Bridford children up to the age of sixteen who would like to receive one.   The Clerk circulated details of the proposed Platinum Jubilee Mug which bears the official emblem on the front and can be personalised on the back with the name of the Parish Council.  There is a minimum order of 108 if the Parish Council details are to be included and the cost would be £5.17 per mug. It was unanimously agreed that this was the way forward and that excess mugs should be offered to sale at cost, at the celebration events. An order will be placed.  Any Bridford residents who wish their child to receive a mug should contact the Clerk.

	MATTERS ARISING from previous meeting

	5
	MINUTES – the Parish Council resolved to approve the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 7th February 2022, as a true and accurate record of the meeting, proposed by Cllr Lord, seconded by Cllr Marriott, abstention by Cllr Purser who was not at the February meeting.  The Chairman proposed a vote of thanks to the Clerk for the amount of additional work undertaken during the past two months

	6
	DEFIBRILLATOR – funding has now been received from Dst Cllr Stephen Purser (£400), Dst Cllr Terry Tume (£200) and Cnty Cllr Jerry Brook £500 to assist with the purchase of a second defibrillator and cabinet.  The Parish Council authorised the Clerk to order the new machine which will be located at Venn Park Garage on the Teign Valley Road.

	7
	PLAY PARK – the annual RoSPA inspection is scheduled to take place this month.   A silver birch tree has been sourced at Teign Valley Nurseries and this will be planted as the centre piece of a small copse, see item 4.

	8
	ALLOTMENTS – two half plots remain vacant and continue to be advertised.

	9
	TEIGNBRIDGE LOCAL AREA CLEAN UP FUNDING – the Parish Council has been successful in securing a grant of £700 to purchase equipment and hi-vis vests for litter picks by children living in the village and to redecorate the bus shelter inside and out by the local Scout Group.  It is planned to paint a mural on the back wall of the shelter.

	10
	LITTER PICKS / GREAT BRITISH SPRING CLEAN 2022 – see item 9.  It is planned to carry out several litter picks this year, one just before the Jubilee celebrations to ensure that the village is looking at its best.  As funding has been approved from TDC, the Clerk will make arrangements to order the appropriate equipment.

	11
	BUS SHELTER – update re decoration / refurbishment – see item 9

	12
	GRASS CUTTING – the Wildlife Warden group to liaise with the contractor prior to the first cut of the year.

	13
	BRIDFORD WILDLIFE WARDEN REPORT – see appendix A

	14
	BRIDFORD PARISH PLAN / COMMUNITY EMERGENCY PLAN – deferred until September.  Community Emergency Plan template and information to be obtained prior to this.

	15
	QUEEN’S PLATINUM JUBILEE CELEBRATIONS
Village Party
Queen’s Green Canopy – Commemorative tree
Commemorative mugs
Fire Beacon
All the above discussed earlier in the meeting.  See Public Discussion

	16
	MEETINGS ATTENDED /  ONLINE - none

	17
	DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORT 

As you have probably seen all the various budget meetings have now been held and the council tax set for next year. The Teignbridge element sees an increase of £5 on a band D property with increases from the other precepting bodies as well, leading to a 3.2% increase on average.   All band A to D properties will receive a £150 payment to offset some of the energy cost increases. Bizarrely in my mind, rather than a straight discount from the bill it has to be paid separately which means if not a direct debit payer you will need to apply for the money giving your bank details. TDC are working on the logistics of this.
At a long council meeting the High Street fund for Newton Abbot was passionately discussed. The proposal for the new cinema, market hall and performance space were discussed along with the potential £9.2 million of grant money. The proposals were in the end agreed.
The budget agreed that the grants to voluntary organisations would not change at this time and the Councillors community fund would increase to £1200 from April. My current year’s allocation of £1000 is now all spent.
The program of decarbonisation works at Forde house has slowed due to the sad demise of the contractor Midas although a new contractor is being sought.
There are a series of free online seminars to help parents and careers understand and support teenagers see TDC website for more details.
From Mon 28 Feb to Fri 4 March the Planning Department is having a blitz on catching up with outstanding work so please be patient with any new issues.
The Empty Homes campaign is going well. If you know of an empty home or have one you are struggling with to resolve, contact TDC Empty Homes Officer for advice.  Cllr Purser asked the Parish Council if anyone knew of any empty homes in Bridford.  There are none that anyone is aware of.

	18
	COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORT – Cnty Cllr Brook not present at the meeting

	DNPA PLANNING FOR DISCUSSION 
The following two applications were circulated to Councillors and dealt with between meetings due to short timescales for responses to be submitted to DNPA

	19
	LAND LOCATED WEST OF THORN FARM AND SOUTH OF WESTCOTT, BRIDFORD – Notice of Prior Notification re proposed Milking parlour facility (13.41m x 48.76 m) and an adjacent general purpose storage building (21.53m x 12.1m) DNPA ref. 0050/22.   The Parish Council commented as follows: “The proposed building is described as using standard agricultural building materials with a scale and size to meet standard industry requirements. The applicants have a healthy business and make a case for the extra building and storage. The Parish Council supports this application” and a further comment was submitted as follows: “The Parish Council would respectfully ask whether the slurry tanks will be sufficient to store the waste during times of the year when, it is not permitted to discharge it onto the land. We are also led to believe that there is land in the proposed building area where run off goes into the reservoirs and therefore we would ask if the Environmental and the Water Board have been consulted.”

	20
	BLACKINGSTONE WOOD, DOCCOMBE  -  re proposed installation of 30m lattice tower supporting 6 no. antennas, 4 no. transmission dishes, 2 no. equipment cabinets, 1 no. meter cabinet and ancillary development thereto including a generator and associated fuel tank, a hard standing area and a 2.4m fenced compound for the Shared Rural Network project. DNPA ref. 0056/22.  The Parish Council responded as follows:  “For the greater good of a better mobile signal and with the future of copper phone connections being in doubt, coverage in a sparsely populated area could prove vital. The Parish Council supports this application”

	DNPA PLANNING FOR INFORMATION - none

	21
	ANY PLANNING DECISION NOTIFICATIONS RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA - none

	FINANCE & ACCOUNTS

	22
	CLERKS  SALARY – the Clerk, having declared an interest under item 3 asked if she should leave the meeting but as nobody wished to object or ask any questions, this was not considered necessary
(i)LOCAL GOVERNMENT SERVICES PAY AGREEMENT 2021-2022 Request to Parish Council to authorise pay increase of £0.24 per hour backdated to 1st April 2021 - approved and authorised by the Parish Council, proposed by Cllr Purser, seconded by Cllr Lord..
(ii)ANNUAL  INCREMENT – Request to Parish Council to authorise Clerk’s annual salary increment of £0.37 per hour from level SP 22 to SP 23 w.e.f. 1st April 2022 - approved and authorised by the Parish Council, proposed by Cllr Purser, seconded by Cllr Lord..
(iii)PAYMENT FOR ADDITIONAL HOURS WORKED  DURING JANUARY AND FEBRUARY in connection with work relating to complaint/ resignations/vacancies/co-options/training/responding to Freedom of Information request.  Parish Council requested to authorise payment - approved and authorised by the Parish Council, proposed by Cllr Purser, seconded by Cllr Lord..                                                                                             

(iv)REQUEST TO INCREASE MONTHLY HOURS  - The Clerk is currently paid for 22 hours per month and requests the Parish Council to authorise an increase in line with the National Association of Local Councils’ recommended minimum of 26 hours per month for part time clerks w.e.f. 1st March 2022 - approved and authorised by the Parish Council, proposed by Cllr Purser, seconded by Cllr Lord..


	23
	ACCOUNT BALANCES 1st February 2022 
Current account

Investment account
	5,628.46

3,769.19
9,397.65

	24
	INCOME

Grant monies from Dst Cllr Tume for Defibrillator machine


	250.00

250.00

	25
	EXPENDITURE
Information Commissioner re annual subscription

Mrs J P Banks re Clerk’s salary February 2022                                 £250.99                              

re additional 14 hours for work relating to complaint/ resignations/
vacancies/ co-options/training/ responding to Freedom of Information
 request                                                                                                £159.73
Nat Gov Services pay rise backdated to 1 April 2021 10 months       £  42.24              

Graham Read re locating & fixing problem with PC email address

                      
	40.00      

      452.96     
        30.00

      522.96

	 26
	ACCOUNT BALANCES  1 March 2022 
Current account

Investment account


	5,355.50
3,769.19
9,124.69

	
	Balances include earmarked funds (1,399.89):  £135 refundable allotment deposits / £126 Village Garden / £264.76 Clothing Bank  /  £224.13 Play Park, £650 Defibrillator 

	
	Cllr Purser, delegated by the Chairman to check the Bank reconciliation was not able to access the financial information sent to him prior to the meeting but subsequently confirmed that he had agreed the invoices and balances to the bank reconciliation.  The Parish Council resolved to accept the accounts and authorise the expenditure, proposed by Cllr Lord, seconded by Cllr Marriott.

	OTHER ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION

	27
	ANNUAL REVIEW OF DOCUMENTS
(i) Asset Register – reviewed 7th March 2022
(ii) Financial Regulations – reviewed 7th March 2022
(iii)Statement of Internal Control – reviewed 7th March 2022
(iv)Standing Orders – reviewed 7th March 2022
(v) Risk Assessment – reviewed 7th March 2022

	28
	CODE OF CONDUCT – it was proposed and agreed that the Parish Council would adopt the Local Government Association Model Code of Conduct 2020 (revised 2021), proposed by Cllr Purser, seconded by Cllr Marriott

	29
	BULLYING AND HARASSMENT STATEMENT – it was proposed and agreed to publish the statement on the Parish Council website, proposed by Cllr Lord, seconded by Cllr Topley.

	30
	20’S PLENTY FOR DEVON – Parish Council to consider passing a resolution to petition Devon County Council to implement 20mph limits in their residential communities and to join the countywide campaign.  Town and Parish Councils are being encouraged to pass a resolution to petition Devon County Council (DCC) to implement 20mph speed limits in their residential communities and to join a county-wide campaign – the more who petition DCC the more they will have to respond, making it both cheaper and easier for the county council to implement.  Cllr Topley to draft a resolution for consideration by the Parish Council.

	OTHER ITEMS FOR INFORMATION 
	

	31
	THREE PARISHES MEETING 2022 – Dunsford Parish Council to host this year and have suggested a barbecue on the Village Green, suggested dates 21st June or 19 July at 7.30pm.  

	32
	LET’S TALK TEENAGERS – free online support sessions for parents and carers. Details on the Bridford notice board and website.

	33
	TEIGN TENNIS TRUST AGM to be held on 7th April at TVCH in the Bowden Room.  Parish Council invited to send a representative.

	34
	ANY ITEMS FOR INFORMATION RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA – Cllr Topley has taken over from Cllr Padgham as the Parish Council liaison for the Village Garden.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Topley for taking on this responsibility thanked all the volunteers, commenting how wonderful the garden is currently looking

	35
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION
Notice Board - the notice board windows have become very cloudy.  The Clerk to find out if anything can be done to improve them.
Beating of the Bounds - Moretonhampstead Parish will be Beating the Bounds on Sunday 10th April leaving Didworthy at 10.00am.

	36                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING – Monday 4th April 2022 at 7.00pm at the Village Hall.  



	...........................................................Chairman  ...................................................2022

	Appendix A

Report for Parish Council March 2022 

Wildlife Gardening competition!

We are organising a wildlife gardening competition in the parish to draw attention to the importance of creating wildlife havens in our gardens, however small or large.

We are planning to have 3 classes: for adults, children 16 and under, and a separate class for smallholdings/landowners.  We have some great prizes kindly donated by local business.
The kind of ideas we are looking for include (but are not limited to):

· Letting a patch of lawn grow long

· Creating a mini-wildflower meadow

· Making a wildlife pond

· Sowing nectar-rich annuals in a pot or border

· Creating a bug hotel

· Providing shelter for garden birds

· Creating suitable habitats for reptiles and amphibians

Projects can be established features or new ones developed this year.  We will be inviting entries with a closing date of 15th May.  We will be publicising the competition in Unity, on the bridfordvillage.co.uk website, on Facebook and on notice boards.

Paul French has agreed to judge the entries.  Paul is the Chair of the Bridford & Teign Valley Garden Club .  He is also involved with ACT (Action on Climate in Teignbridge), the Teign Climate Hub, and Chairs the Dunsford Parish Council.   Judging will take place at the beginning of August and our judge will visit the gardens/smallholdings that have entered and will ask a few questions of entrants to find out what was involved in their project, and what the benefits are to wildlife in their plot.  We will seek permission to photograph projects to publicise winners and runners-up.
Other news

We continue to progress the grass verge management project and have created signs which will be placed on the verges to let everyone know what is happening.  We will meet with Graham Dicker when he makes his first cut which will be by the end of March.

We will be making a survey of the habitats in the churchyard in April as part of the plan to re-wild the churchyard and have met with other wildlife wardens and interested parties across the Teign Valley and beyond.  We have also completed our ACT training to lead volunteer groups.

Contact us: wildlifewarden@bridfordvillage.co.uk




